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Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed January 29, 2014.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable injury to his left shoulder.  After reviewing

the entire record de novo, the Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of
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the evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to his

left shoulder.  

I.  HISTORY

The parties stipulated that Gary Brown, now age 50,

sustained a compensable injury on April 23, 2006.  The

claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  What happened to you when you were working at
Simmons on April 23, 2006?

A.  I was - I was - my supervisor had me to - we
was cutting studs out of a roof....I went - got up
on a ladder.  We was probably around 34 - 34-foot
up.  Went up there and got between two columns and
basically they was hot.  And I was going to reach
up there and kind of go in between them and reach
up and cut the stud out and I got electrocuted.

Q.  And did you fall off the ladder?

A.  I falled off the ladder, yes.

Q.  And how did you land?

A.  I leaned from the - I leaned to the right
side.  If I leaned to the left side, I would have
fell 30 feet.  I went to the right side and fell
on the rim and it was around 14-foot where I was
at....

Q.  And when you got to the emergency room, what
were your symptoms?

A.  I had an whole lot of shoulder pain, leg
pains.  I was hurting all the way through my body. 
My shoulder was out of place and broken.  I was
having a lot of pains with my shoulders, but I
couldn’t walk because - they couldn’t get me off
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the thing.  They had to come up with a scaffold to
get me off of it, because I couldn’t walk period.

Q.  And after that initial treatment, did you
develop any symptoms?

A.  Yes.  My whole life changed.  My legs, my
whole body hurt, my knees, both my knees.  It was
where - electricity came out of my knees.  It was
- it was - they hurted, my whole body.    

According to the record, the claimant was treated at

St. Edward Mercy Medical Center on April 23, 2006:

This patient is a 42-year-old black male who was  
working about 10-14 feet high when he was shocked
by a life (sic) wire and was thrown off the
ladder, landed on his right shoulder, and is
having a lot of pain to the right shoulder.  He is
having some discomfort to the right knee and right
ankle as well.  Denies head or neck injury
overtly.  Did not lose consciousness....

He has a normal neurovascular exam in all
extremities, except that he has deformity of the
right upper arm.

A CT of the claimant’s chest was taken on April 23,

2006, with the impression, “Right shoulder dislocation with

humeral head fracture, glenoid fracture, no intrathoracic

traumatic abnormality.”  Dr. Christina Jefferson examined

the claimant at St. Edward on or about April 24, 2006:

The patient is a forty-two-year-old maintenance
person for Simmonds (sic) in Van Buren.  He said
they were working.  He had a grinder in his hand. 
They were cutting some studs out of an area when
he touched a pipe.  The pipe unfortunately
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was an electrical conduit and was hot with 270
volt electricity.  He touched this with his right
hand.  He said it held him and the only thing he
could think of he kicked the ladder out from under
him and fell 14 feet.  With the fall that pulled
him loose from the electricity.  He said he did
not pass out until after he hit the ground and he
was hurting from his shoulder.  He landed on his
shoulder and side and was brought to the hospital. 
The patient has two lacerations on his knees.  
Potentially this may have been the exit for the
electricity but there is no burn on his hand or
other sign of the electrical injury....
The right shoulder is tied to his chest at this
point.  His hand is clear.  He can use his hands. 
He has good sensation although he says last night,
he could not feel his feet, today he can feel
light touch on his feet.  He can move them.  There
is a laceration on both knees.  The right one has
been sutured.  

Dr. Jefferson’s impression was “1.  Electrical injury

without obvious burn or neurologic sequelae at the present

time.  Will need to observe through the next period which

can be done by his company physician.  2.  Fracture

dislocate (sic) shoulder.”

Dr. Jefferson provided a Discharge Summary Report on

April 25, 2006:

The patient had an electrical injury and fell
about 14 feet fracturing and dislocating his right
shoulder.  The patient was admitted with this
complaint.  As far as the electrical injury, he
initially had some numbness in his lower legs
which has resolved.  He did have lacerations on
both knees, one of which needed suturing in the
emergency room.  His shoulder was addressed by
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orthopedics with a closed reduction and he is now
immobilized.  The patient has musculoskeletal
soreness, but no neurologic sequelae at the
present time.

Dr. Jefferson’s impression was “1.  Electrocution.  2. 

Dislocated and fractured right shoulder.  3.  Lacerated

knees.  The patient will require disability for six to eight

weeks until he is through rehab for his shoulder.”

Dr. Joe Paul Alberty’s diagnosis on April 25, 2006 was

“Electrical injury, right upper extremity.  Fracture

dislocation proximal humerus.”  Dr. Alberty reported on

April 28, 2006, “XR today shows some separation of the

fracture of the proximal humerus.  We showed him the picture

and we’ll recommend that we do an open reduction on this.” 

Dr. Alberty performed an “open reduction/internal fixation”

of the claimant’s right shoulder on May 4, 2006.   The pre-

operative diagnosis was “Displaced fracture, proximal right

humerus....This man fell after an electrical injury from a

ladder, receiving a fracture-dislocation of the right

humerus.”       

Dr. Keith F. Holder saw the claimant at Cooper Clinic

on June 9, 2006:

Mr. Gary Brown is seen at the request of his
company and treating orthopedist, Dr. Alberty. 
The patient has been followed by Dr. Alberty since
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his injury on 4/23/06 apparently in the morning at
approximately 8:00 a.m.  He received an electrical
charge while working on a ladder and had to kick
the ladder to free himself and fell some 12 to 14
feet.  He received an injury to the right arm.  He
had a fracture dislocation of the right humerus. 
This was treated with open reduction internal
fixation by Dr. Alberty, who has been following
him since then....

The patient reports his right shoulder pain is a
level of 9 out of 10.  This increases with
movement of the right arm.  He has had no physical
therapy to his right shoulder.  He also reports
knee pain and numbness around the front of the
knee where he struck the ground with his right
knee after the fall....

There is tenderness about the right shoulder.  He
has decreased motion of the right shoulder....The
rest of the upper extremities and lower
extremities, range of motion is full.

Dr. Holder’s impression was “1.  Right shoulder

dislocation, humeral fracture, open reduction internal

fixation.  2.  Right knee paresthesias secondary to

pretibial trauma.  3.  Chronic pain.”     

Dr. Holder reported on June 21, 2006, “This is the

final narrative summary on Mr. Brown, an employee of Simmons

Foods, here to check his complaints of bilateral knee pain

and numbness to the right knee down to the ankle on the

outside.  He complains of diarrhea and continued pains in

the right shoulder and chest....He has tenderness about the

right shoulder.  Range of motion in the right shoulder is
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not tested.  Range of motion of the left shoulder and right

and left lower extremities is full.”  Dr. Holder’s

impression was “1.  Right shoulder dislocation.  2.  Humeral

fracture with open reduction and internal fixation.  3. 

Right knee pain....He may return to work with no use of the

right arm, mostly sedentary duties.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Alberty on June 22,

2006: “This man continues to have lots of adjustments

problems and we’ll put him on a PT outpatient basis to

increase his strength, his ROM of his upper extremity.  Also

needs to see Dr. Bill Griggs, neurologist in his right upper

and lower extremities.”

Dr. William L. Griggs examined the claimant on July 26,

2006:

The patient tells me that he enjoyed good health
until April 23rd of this year when while working
for Simmons Food Processing Company he was
standing on a 14-foot ladder, touched a pipe that
housed some wiring, got a shock (presumably on
his right arm from a 220 volt source).  He was
knocked off the ladder or fell off the ladder and
sustained a fractured dislocation of his right
shoulder and hurt his right knee....He went to St.
Edward Mercy Hospital and had surgery the next day
on his shoulder by Dr. Joe Paul Alberty.  He has
continued to have painful right shoulder.  He has
a painful neck, particularly if he turns his head
to the right.  He has noticed numbness in the
front and lateral aspects of his right leg below
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the knee involving his entire foot.  He has
noticed burning and aching in his left leg,
pain down the lateral aspect of his right arm
below the shoulder, down to the hand involving all
fingers, in the tips of his fingers and a little
numbness of the fourth and fifth fingers of his
left hand....He says he is weak in all four
extremities.  He has tingling and burning in his
arms and legs, burning in his feet....

Dr. Griggs diagnosed “1.  Possible peripheral

neuropathy.  2.  History of electrical shock to his right

arm.  3.  Fracture dislocation of the right arm in a fall. 

4.  Unexplained diarrhea and weight loss.  5.  Impotence of

uncertain etiology....I recommend that we get Nerve

Conduction Velocities of his arms and legs.  This was done

and he has neuropathy of the left ulnar and medial nerves

with no evidence of neuropathy in the right arm or either

leg.  I did an EMG of his right leg and both arms and did

not find any evidence for radiculopathy.”  An MRI of the

claimant’s cervical spine on August 2, 2006 was normal.      

 The claimant consulted with Dr. Michael W. Morse on

November 12, 2007:

He suffered an electrocution injury in his hands
when a piece of equipment he was holding hit a
277-volt line.  He was 12-14 feet in the air on a
ladder.  His arms were not able to be freed from
the electrical current, so he kicked the ladder
and fell down.  He fractured his right proximal
humerus....
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He has continued shoulder pain and has a limited
range of motion of his shoulder....He has numbness
and tingling in his hands....
He has developed hypertension and diabetes since
the accident, and in fact was hospitalized at
Sparks in June of this year with diabetic
ketoacidosis....
MUSCULOSKELETAL: Neck is supple.  He has give-way
weakness in the right upper extremity proximally
because of significant pain and a frozen right
shoulder....
IMPRESSION: 1.  Electrocution injury.  This has
caused both median and ulnar nerve abnormalities
in both upper extremities.  This accounts for the
numbness in his hands and pain in his hands.  His
last testing was done a year ago.  I would like
to retest him at the next visit to see if there
has been any significant change.  I will comment
based upon those findings.  
2.  Right proximal humerus fracture.  He does have
a frozen shoulder.  He will try to get me his old
medical records.  I do not know if additional
evaluation or therapy needs to be done.
3.  Head injury related to his fall.
4.  Neck pain.  He may need some physical therapy
on his neck.  I reviewed his MRI; he does not have
any abnormalities noted on the testing.
5.  PTSD secondary to the electrical injury.
6.  Burning in his knees and feet related to the
electrical injury..
7.  He has developed hypertension and diabetes
since the accident.
8.  He will obtain some additional old records for
me.  I will see him back, do a nerve conduction,
and make further recommendations about management
at that time.
It is my opinion with a reasonable degree of
medical certainty that the electrical injury and
fall are related to his current medical problems. 
Given the severity and extent of his injuries, it
is unlikely he will be able to return to work. 

 
Dr. Morse reported on December 12, 2007:
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The records from AHEC indicate he has recently
been diagnosed with diabetes and that he is on
insulin....
I repeated his nerve conduction velocity test
since I did not have any of the numbers from Dr.
Griggs’ testing.  Because he had normal nerve
conductions in the legs, I only repeated the arms,
which he had described as abnormal.  He does have
both median and ulnar neuropathies in both upper
extremities.  There was a question about the
etiology for these.  The differential diagnosis
would be 1) these are secondary to the electrical
injury.  He did not have any burns on his
hands, however, he does describe touching the
ladder with one hand and a piece of equipment in
the other hand that touched a 277 volt line; 2)
this would be related to diabetes; 3) the nerve
abnormalities would be related to the fall; or
4) there was some other cause for them.
I do not believe the nerve injury is due to
diabetes....
In terms of the fall causing the problem, it would
be unlikely because median and ulnar neuropathies
are not seen with the type of fall injury that he
had. It is unlikely that any other unknown
abnormality could be responsible for the
median and ulnar neuropathies.  He does not really
have any medical conditions that would cause
multiple nerve problems....
Because of this, I am left with the fact that he
did have documented electrical injuries to his
arms as outlined by his history.  It is my feeling
with a reasonable degree of medical certainty that
the nerve injuries are directly related to the
electrical injury.  I think this could occur even
when there were no entry or exit wounds on his
hands or arms.  
He does have pain in his knees which I feel is
directly related to the electrical injury....I
want to put him on Cymbalta for the pain in his
arms and legs....I would state that he has reached
maximum medical improvement with regard to his
orthopedic injuries....
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Dr. Morse corresponded with the claimant’s attorney on

January 29, 2008: “In response to your letter dated 1/21/08,

I cannot really give you an impairment rating of his

shoulder.  That would be more of an orthopedic issue.  I can

give you an impairment rating based upon his carpal tunnel

syndrome and ulnar neuropathy which I feel is secondary to

the electrocution injury....Because he has problems in both

extremities, using the combined values chart on page 322 and

323, I would add the two 18% together to come to a total of

33%, the two 16% together to come to a total of 29%, and the

29% and 33% come to a total of 52% impairment as a whole

person.”

An administrative law judge subsequently filed an

opinion and found that the claimant “reached the end of his

healing period on January 29, 2008, the date Dr. Morse

assigned a 52% impairment rating.”  The Full Commission

affirmed and adopted the administrative law judge’s

decision.  The parties have stipulated that Respondent No. 1

and Respondent No. 2, Death & Permanent Total Disability

Trust Fund, “accept the claimant as permanently totally

disabled.”    
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Dr. Morse reported on October 23, 2008: “Since the

accident, he has developed bilateral frozen

shoulders....IMPRESSION: Electrocution injury with chronic

pain syndrome and bilateral frozen shoulders as well as

neuropathic pain secondary to an electrocution-induced

diabetes.  PLAN: I would like him to see Dr. Chris Arnold

for his knee and shoulders.”  The claimant returned to Dr.

Morse on February 24, 2009: “There are some issues about his

shoulder with the orthopedist.  He had some problems with

Dr. Heim.  I will go ahead and set him up to see Dr. Chris

Arnold.”   

Dr. Kyle G. Hardy examined the claimant on May 26,

2009: “The patient was electrocuted on 4-23-06....He

fractured his shoulder; he had two exit wounds on his

knees.”  Dr. Hardy assessed “1.  Pulmonary nodule in a

patient at low risk for bronchogenic carcinoma.  It is

possible this could be a scar or related to atelectasis from

poor inspiration due to his right sided chest pain.  This

could be from a prior infection.  I suppose it is possible

that it could be from his electrocution injury.”

Dr. Christopher A. Arnold saw the claimant on April 22,

2010 and noted, “He continues to struggle with mechanical
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problems about his right knee.  This all stems back to an

electrocution....He has had multiple orthopedic injuries

about the shoulders, ankle, knee, and back....He wants to

have his knee scoped.”  Dr. Arnold performed surgery on

April 30, 2010: “1.  Right knee arthroscopy.  2. 

Chondroplasty of the patella, medial femoral condyle.  3. 

Lateral meniscectomy.”  The post-operative diagnosis was “1. 

Right knee chondral defect of the patella and medial femoral

condyle.  2.  Lateral meniscus tear.”    

Dr. Arnold reported on May 27, 2010, “Gary follows up

today for recheck of his right knee.  He is status post-

right knee arthroscopy, chondroplasty,

meniscectomy....IMPRESSION: 1.  Status post-right knee

arthroscopy, chondroplasty, meniscectomy....2.  Neurological

abnormality.”  Dr. Arnold’s impression on August 26, 2010

was “1.  Status post-right knee scope, chondroplasty,

meniscectomy....2.  Left knee pain secondary to condylar

defect, meniscus tear....3.  Bilateral shoulder pain....4. 

Right ankle pain....5.  Neurological abnormality.” 

Dr. Wesley K. Cox evaluated the claimant on September

13, 2010:

I am seeing him for his shoulders.  Dr. Arnold has
seen him for his knees.  He had severe shoulder
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injuries secondary to electrocution.  This
included open reduction, internal fixation of the
greater tuberosity fracture of his right shoulder
for his fracture dislocation.  He has had
continued left shoulder capsulitis.  He says that
his shoulders still bother him all the time....I
think that the arthroscopic capsular release
manipulation is a reasonable option for his left
shoulder.  He wants to avoid surgical options at
this point and I think that is certainly
reasonable.  With regard to his right shoulder,
this would be a larger reconstruction to get him
improved function.  He has marked capsulitis and a
tuberosity mal-union....He is now a ways out from
these injuries and I think that he has reached
maximum medical improvement with regard to his
shoulders unless surgical intervention is
taken.  I have given him a prescription for
impairment rating of his shoulders.  I am going to
see him back in about 6 months.  I reiterated to
him that I do believe that there are surgical
options which we can do for Gary which will help
him significantly but that will ultimately be his
choice.  

Dr. Cox assessed “1.  Greater tuberosity mal-union with

history of fracture, dislocation, right glenohumeral joint. 

2.  Bilateral shoulder adhesive capsulitis.”   

Dr. Arnold performed another surgery on January 28,

2011: “1.  Left knee arthroscopy.  2.  Lateral meniscectomy. 

3.  Chondroplasty of the patella and medial femoral condyle. 

4.  Loose body evacuation greater than 5 mm.”  

The claimant returned to Dr. Cox on March 7, 2011: “I

last saw him in September 2010 for his right shoulder.  It

has been bothering him a lot.  His left shoulder is
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bothering him a lot as well....I have visited with Gary

about his shoulders....We talked about manipulation,

capsular release which would be my first

recommendation....He is considering moving towards having

surgery here on his right shoulder but wants to think about

it first.  I am going to see him back in about 3 months.” 

Dr. Cox assessed “1.  Adhesive capsulitis, bilaterally.  2. 

Greater tuberosity, mal-union, right shoulder.”    

Dr. Arnold gave the following impression on March 8,

2011: “1.  Status post-left knee arthroscopy, meniscectomy,

chondroplasty....2.  Right knee pain secondary to post-

traumatic arthrosis....3.  Status post-electrocution with

lower extremity neurological abnormalities....4.  Medical

co-morbidities....All of his current injuries are directly

related to his work injury.  He had an electrocution which

caused the fall and subsequently, the orthopedic injuries as

outlined above.  There is no question in my mind, that his

current need for treatment is directly related to his work

injury, electrocution.  Because of his severe quad atrophy,

I think that he would benefit from a brace.”  

Dr. Cox’s assessment on June 22, 2011 was “1. 

Bilateral shoulder dislocations with continued pain and
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disability following electrocution.  PLAN: I have

recommended glenohumeral injections today.  Bilateral

glenohumeral injections were performed without difficulty.”  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on June

29, 2011.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant proved he was entitled to medical treatment for his

left knee, including surgery performed by Dr. Arnold on

January 28, 2011.  The Full Commission affirmed and adopted

the administrative law judge’s decision.  The parties have

stipulated that “the prior opinions in this matter are

final.”      

Dr. Cox reported on September 21, 2011, “Gary returns

to the clinic today for evaluation of bilateral shoulders. 

His shoulder stiffness persists.  His pain persists....I

gave him injections about 3 months ago in bilateral

shoulders and he says that it did help him....I have visited

with Gary about his shoulders.  We talked about our options

moving forward.  Bilateral glenohumeral injections were

performed without difficulty and he tolerated it well.”  Dr.

Cox assessed “1.  Bilateral shoulder adhesive capsulitis,

status post-electrocution.”   
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Dr. Cox reported on December 12, 2011, “I’ve been

following Gary for a long time for his shoulders.  They

continue to bother him and cause him significant pain and

dysfunction.  We’ve tried injections, activity modifications

and rest and he continues to hurt all the time...He is

frustrated and is now to the point that he is ready to have

surgery in an effort to gain pain relief and improved

function....Right shoulder greater tuberosity, humeral head

resurfacing (hemi arthroplasty) were all discussed at

length.  With regard to the left shoulder, I have

recommended that we try and maximize pain level and function

on the right, then, address the left and he agrees.”  Dr.

Arnold reported on November 6, 2012, “This 49 year old male

presents with: 1.  Left shoulder pain (follow up).  It

occurs constantly.  Location: left shoulder.”  Dr. Arnold

planned an x-ray of the claimant’s left shoulder.    

A pre-hearing order was filed on June 6, 2013.  The

claimant contended that “he sustained a compensable injury

to his shoulder on April 23, 2006 and that he is entitled to

receive medical treatment in the form of surgery on his left

shoulder.  He also contends he is entitled to receive

payment for prescription medications.”  Respondent No. 1
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contended that the claimant did not sustain a left shoulder

injury on April 23, 2006.  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Compensability of injury to the claimant’s     
    left shoulder on April 23, 2006.
2.  Related medical.
3.  Payment for prescription medications.  

Dr. Arnold reported on July 2, 2013:

Gary had no problems with his left shoulder until
an electrocution.  He has had multiple orthopedic
injuries since that particular time which we have
addressed.  He presents today with a follow up to
his left shoulder.  He was electrocuted.
Since that time, he has had shoulder pain.  He was
diagnosed with anterior/inferior labral tear on
the MRI.  He has failed therapy, anti-
inflammatories, corticosteroid injection.  He
continues to have pain and instability about his
left shoulder....MRI from 2009 revealed
anterior/inferior labral tear.  

Dr. Arnold assessed “1.  Left shoulder pain secondary

to anterior/inferior labral tear, rotator cuff tendinosis,

versus partial tear, AC arthropathy....He wishes to have

surgical treatment.  I would recommend proceeding with exam

under anesthesia, arthroscopy, possible labral repair,

possible acromioplasty, possible cuff repair and possible

distal clavicle resection.”    

Dr. Arnold performed surgery on July 3, 2013: “1.  Left

shoulder arthroscopic anterior labral repair using three 2.3
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mm, curved, Peak Bioraptor anchors.  2.  Left shoulder

posterior labral repair using two 2.3 curved, Pea Bioraptor

anchors.”  The post-operative diagnosis was “1.  Left

shoulder anterior labral tear, posterior labral tear with

global instability.  2.  Rotator cuff partial tear, less

than 25% thickness.”  

Dr. Arnold reported on October 8, 2013, “Gary had a

labral repair 3 months ago.  Workmen’s compensation did not

cover physical therapy afterwards.  He has had to do it on

his own.  He is not better than he was before the surgery.” 

Dr. Arnold’s impression was “1.  Left shoulder arthroscopic

repair, work related.”  

A hearing was held on January 13, 2014.  At that time,

the parties indicated that the respondents agreed to pay for

medication prescribed by Dr. Adam Maass, an endocrinologist. 

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Now, concerning your left shoulder, have the
symptoms in your left shoulder changed over time
or have they stayed the same?

A.  Really, in ways it is about the same.  Even
after the surgery, I ain’t going to say it’s the
same, but it hurts.  It hurt hurts.  It is
painful.  And it always were painful.  It is real
painful now for sure because of the surgery.

Q.  Well, after your accident, how did that left
shoulder feel?
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A.  Well, right off the top, my left shoulder was
hurting.  My left shoulder was hurting, too.

Q.  In what way?  How did it feel?

A.  It felt like just - I can’t explain and I
can’t tell you how bad when electricity hit
you, it seems like it splatters your whole body,
your whole bones.  I shouldn’t have any teeth in
my mouth it shakes you so hard.  My shoulder just
hurt, like just painful.  My whole body painful.

Q.  Did the left shoulder ever get better after
this injury?

A.  No.  No.  No.  No.  Huh-uh....

Q.  Now, how is your left shoulder after the
surgery?  How is it doing now?

A.  Basically, what I would think, I ain’t no
doctor or nothing, but I think that I probably
possibility would need another surgery on it.  

Q.  Well, I am asking how it feels.

A.  It feels like it is worse than ever....It is
just painful, real painful.  And joints is
jumping out.  And it is just hurting.      

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on January

29, 2014.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant proved he sustained a compensable left shoulder

injury, for which the claimant was entitled to reasonably

necessary medical treatment.    

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION
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Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2012).

An employee must prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2002).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil

Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  Claimant has met his burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he suffered a compensable

injury to his left shoulder on April 23, 2006.”  The Full
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Commission reverses this finding.  The parties stipulated

that the claimant sustained a compensable injury on April

23, 2006.  The claimant testified that he was “electrocuted”

and fell approximately 14 feet from a ladder, on his left

side.  The claimant testified, “I was hurting all the way

through my body.”  According to the record, the claimant

received emergency treatment on April 23, 2006 for pain in

his right shoulder, right knee, and right ankle.  Diagnostic

testing on April 23, 2006 showed a right shoulder

dislocation.  Dr. Jefferson reported on April 25, 2006, “The

patient had an electrical injury and fell about 14 feet

fracturing and dislocating his right shoulder.”  Dr.

Jefferson’s impression was “1.  Electrocution.  2. 

Dislocated and fractured right shoulder.  3.  Lacerated

knees.”  There is no evidence before the Commission

demonstrating that the claimant injured his left shoulder on

April 23, 2006.  Dr. Alberty operated an “open

reduction/internal fixation” to the claimant’s right

shoulder on May 4, 2006.  Dr. Alberty did not report that

the claimant had injured his left shoulder.    

Dr. Holder saw the claimant on June 9, 2006 and noted,

“He received an injury to the right arm.”  Dr. Holder’s
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impression included “Right shoulder dislocation.”  Dr.

Holder did not report that the claimant had injured his left

shoulder.  Dr. Griggs’ diagnosis on July 26, 2006 included

possible peripheral neuropathy, electrical shock to the

right arm, and fracture dislocation of the right arm.  Dr.

Griggs did not report that the claimant injured his left

shoulder.  Dr. Morse noted on November 12, 2007 that the

claimant had fractured his right proximal humerus.  Dr.

Morse did not report that the claimant injured his left

shoulder.  Dr. Morse reported on January 29, 2008 that the

claimant had reached maximum medical improvement, and the

respondents thereafter began paying permanent total

disability benefits.  

Dr. Morse reported on October 23, 2008, “Since the

accident, he has developed bilateral frozen shoulders.”  The

Commission has the authority to accept or reject a medical

opinion and the authority to determine its medical soundness

and probative force.  Green Bay Packing v. Bartlett, 67 Ark.

App. 332, 999 S.W.2d 692 (1999).  In the present matter, if

the claimant has developed a “frozen shoulder” on the left,

there is no evidence demonstrating that this condition is

causally related to the April 23, 2006 compensable injury. 
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Dr. Arnold stated on April 22, 2010, “He has had multiple

orthopedic injuries about the shoulders, ankle, knee, and

back.”  It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all

of the medical evidence and to determine what is most

credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94,

989 S.W.3d 151 (1999).  In the present matter, there is no

probative evidence before the Commission demonstrating that

the claimant sustained an orthopedic injury to his left

shoulder on April 23, 2006.  Nor does the record show that

there is a causal connection between the claimant’s left

shoulder condition and the April 23, 2006 compensable

injury.  See Jeter v. B.R. McGinty Mechanical, 62 Ark. App.

53, 968 S.W.2d 645 (1998).  The evidence does not

corroborate the history reported by Dr. Cox in September

2010, i.e., that the claimant sustained a “severe shoulder

injury” on the left or that the claimant suffered from

“adhesive capsulitis” on the left as a result of the April

23, 2006 compensable injury.  

Finally, the Full Commission notes the claimant’s

testimony on January 13, 2014 that his left shoulder was

hurting immediately after the April 23, 2006 compensable

injury.  The Commission determines the credibility of
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witnesses and the weight to be given their testimony. 

Richardson Waste, Inc. v. Corcoran, 2010 Ark. App. 816, 379

S.W.3d 77.  The Full Commission reviews an administrative

law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent of

that done by an administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace

Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727.  The Full

Commission finds in the present matter that the claimant was

not a credible witness.  The evidence does not corroborate

the claimant’s testimony that he injured his left shoulder

on April 23, 2006, or that his left shoulder complaints are

in any way causally related to the April 23, 2006

compensable injury.

The claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained an accidental injury causing

internal or external physical harm to his left shoulder. 

The claimant did not prove that he sustained an injury to

his left shoulder which arose out of and in the course of

employment, required medical services, or resulted in

disability.  The claimant did not prove by a preponderance

of the evidence that he sustained an injury to his left

shoulder which was caused by a specific incident or was
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identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Nor did the

claimant establish a compensable injury to his left shoulder

by medical evidence supported by objective findings.  The

evidence does not demonstrate that the “labral tear”

identified by Dr. Arnold in 2013 was causally related to the

April 23, 2006 compensable injury.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his left shoulder.  The claimant did

not prove that the left shoulder surgery performed by Dr.

Arnold on July 3, 2013 was reasonably necessary in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)((Repl. 2002),

and the respondents are not liable for the cost of same. 

The administrative law judge’s January 29, 2014 opinion is

reversed, and the claim for benefits related to the

claimant’s left shoulder is denied and dismissed.
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

     
                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

         After my de novo review of the entire record, I

dissent from the majority opinion.  I agree with the well-

reasoned opinion of the Administrative Law Judge. 

          The evidence firmly supports a finding that the

claimant’s left shoulder injury was the direct result of the

impact when he fell to a concrete floor after being

electrocuted at work.  The claimant sustained electrical

injuries to multiple body systems and orthopedic injuries as

well.  He fell with sufficient force to fracture his right

humerus and to dislocate his right shoulder. 

         The claimant testified that he complained of left

shoulder pain in addition to his other injuries, since the

date of injury.  His medical providers did not focus on his

left shoulder, which is understandable, in light of his

right shoulder fracture dislocation which demanded immediate
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attention.  However, the medical records do reflect that he

complained of pain all over his body after the April 2006

injury.  He complained of weakness in his entire body in

July 2006, with numbness into his left hand and weakness in

all four extremities. He had joint pain.  In September 2006,

he reported to Dr. Walz that he had pain on his left side

and that, when he returned to work light duty, he had

significant pain in his arms.  More specifically, a report

from October 19, 2006, when the claimant was admitted to

Sparks Hospital, reflects that the claimant reported pain in

both his shoulders, as well as other body parts. In March

2007, he had weakness, numbness, and paresthesias in both

upper extremities.  In October 2008, he was diagnosed with

bilateral frozen shoulders.

         The medical records are corroborated by the

testimony of the claimant, his son, and his daughter, that

he had never had left shoulder problems prior to the April

2006 injury.  Indeed, there are no medical records

reflecting pre-existing left shoulder problems.

         Dr. Morse connected the claimant’s bilateral frozen

shoulders to the electrocution and fall, in his October 2008

report.  Dr. Cox, in September 2010, and again in June,
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September, and December 2011, related the claimant’s severe

shoulder injuries to the electrocution.  Dr. Arnold

performed surgery on the claimant’s left shoulder, and

stated in July 2013 that the claimant’s left shoulder pain

and labral tear were the result of the electrocution.  Dr.

Morse stated in September 2013 that the claimant’s

orthopedic issues, including his bilateral shoulder and knee

problems and surgeries, were the result of the electrocution

injury.

         There are no medical records or medical opinions

suggesting any cause of the claimant’s left shoulder

problems other than the electrical injury and impact from

his fall.  There are explicit and clear medical opinions

that the left shoulder injury was caused by the electrical

injury and impact from the fall.  Although the Commission

may choose to accept one medical opinion over another, the

doctors' opinions here do not conflict.  See Wright v. St.

Vincent Doctors Hospital, 2012 Ark. App. 153

390 S.W.3d 779.  

         The majority opinion is not supported by

substantial evidence, where the claimant experienced

problems in his left shoulder since the time of his injury,
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he sustained physical damage in the form of the

electrocution and of the impact after his fall, his

physicians related his bilateral frozen shoulders to his

electrocution and fall, and no doctor has opined that the

electrocution and fall did not cause his left shoulder

problems. I would award benefits for the claimant’s left

shoulder injury.  The claimant may benefit from an appeal to

the Arkansas Court of Appeals, by filing a notice of appeal

to the Court of Appeals within thirty days of the claimant’s

receipt of the order.  The notice of appeal is filed with

the Clerk of the Commission.

         For the foregoing reasons, I dissent from the

majority opinion.

                                                      
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

                       
                       


